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 November 11, 2015 

To: LAFCo Commissioners 

From: Martha Poyatos, Executive Officer 

Subject: Legislative Report 

Attached is the list of all CALAFCO-tracked bills. The Legislature has recessed its regular session. 

Of particular interest is the Governor’s signing of SB 239 (Hertzberg), which was opposed by 
CALAFCO and several individual LAFCos, including San Mateo. The chaptered bill and analysis 
are attached. Taking effect on January 1, 2016, this law adds Government Code Section 56134 
to the Cortese-Knox-Hertzberg Local Government Reorganization Act. In essence, it excludes 
extension of fire service outside agency boundaries from Government Code Section 56133 and 
establishes a requirement for LAFCo authorization for a fire agency to provide service outside 
its boundaries to another fire agency. Section 56134, which applies to all local fire agencies and 
CAL FIRE, specifies what constitutes a fire protection contract and under what circumstances 
LAFCo may approve such a contract. It does not apply to mutual aid agreements, provision of 
year-round staffing at seasonal wildland stations, or pre-hospital emergency medical services.  

The law sets forth that an out-of-agency fire protection contract will require LAFCo review if it 
(1) transfers responsibility for providing fire protection services in more than 25 percent of the 
area within the jurisdictional boundaries of any public agency affected by the agreement, or (2) 
changes the employment status of more than 25 percent of the employees of any public agency 
affected by the contract or agreement. LAFCo review must be initiated by adoption and 
submittal of a resolution of application. Before submitting the application, the agency must 
either (1) have the firefighters’ unions of each affected agency consent to the proposed 
agreement or (2) provide at least 30 days’ advance notice of the public hearing where the 
resolution of application will be considered by all affected public agencies and unions. The 
notice must include a full copy of the proposed agreement. The application submitted to LAFCo 
must be accompanied by a detailed plan of services and financial information plus an 
independently prepared comprehensive fiscal analysis that reviews the plan of services. The 
application must be placed on the Commission agenda within 90 days from the time it is 
deemed to be complete by LAFCo. This section also identifies several determinations the 
Commission must make in order to approve the application.  

Section 56134 includes terminology that is not well defined, leading to uncertainty over how 
this new law will apply to certain situations, including whether it will apply to renewal of 
existing service agreements. Staff will work with County Counsel and fire protection agencies to 
determine how the new law affects agreements for fire protection in San Mateo County. 

cc:  San Mateo County Fire Chiefs 
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